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ABSTRACT 
 
This research study focuses on a new concept in fashion called ultra-fast fashion. As being under-
researched, there is an opportunity for an exploration of what this new concept is, examine its 
possible differences and similarities with the well-developed business model called fast-fashion, 
and determine if ultra-fast fashion is a new business model or a mere new segment in fashion. 
This study took a qualitative approach, using document analysis and in-depth interviews with 
industry specialists. After conducting a document analysis of secondary data and collecting in-
depth interviews, our main results indicate that ultra-fast fashion can be seen as a potential new 
business model in fashion following a faster supply chain strategy to attend to consumer demands 
in an innovative way. Ultra-fast fashion has a direct-to-consumer business model with a focus on 
producing clothes on an on-demand basis, and higher data-reliance mainly collected through a 
vertically-integrated e-commerce. In addition, ultra-fast fashion’s supply chain strategy mainly 
avoids excess inventory, focuses on local manufacturing, on-demand production, shorter lead 
times of a few days to a week with a combination of agile, lean, and responsive supply chain 
strategies. 
 
 
 
Key Words: Ultrafast Fashion, Fast Fashion, Fashion Industry, Fashion Marketing, Supply Chain 
Management. 
  



	

	

RESUMO 
 
Esta pesquisa tem como objetivo focar em um novo conceito no segmento da moda chamado Ultra-
fast fashion. Sendo um termo ainda pouco pesquisado, há uma oportunidade para explorar o que é 
esse novo conceito, examinar suas possíveis diferenças e semelhanças com o modelo de negócio 
mais estabelecido chamado fast-fashion e determinar se ultra-fast fashion pode ser considerado 
um novo modelo de negócio ou um novo segmento da moda. Este estudo teve uma abordagem 
qualitativa, usando análise documental e entrevistas em profundidade com especialistas da 
indústria da moda. Após conduzir uma análise documental de dados secundários e coletar 
entrevistas em profundidade, nossos principais resultados indicam que ultra-fast fashion pode ser 
visto potencialmente como um novo modelo de negócio, seguindo uma estratégia de cadeia de 
suprimentos mais rápida para atender às demandas do consumidor de forma inovadora. Ultra-fast 
fashion tem um modelo de negócio diretamente focado no consumidor, com ênfase na confecção 
de roupas sob demanda, e grande dependência do uso de dados coletados através de um comércio 
eletrônico integrado verticalmente. Além disso, ultra-fast fashion possui uma combinação de 
estratégias de cadeia de suprimentos ágeis, flexíveis e responsivas, onde tende-se a evitar o excesso 
de estoque, com maior confecção local e lead times que variam desde alguns dias a uma semana. 
  
  
Palavras chaves: Ultrafast Fashion, Fast Fashion, Indústria da Moda, Fashion Marketing, Gestão 
de Cadeia de Suprimentos.  
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1. Introduction 

Consumers are now more fashion-conscious and want new styles in their hands, which puts 

pressure on the retailer to satisfy the consumers’ needs to have the latest products. As a 

consequence, retailers put pressure on suppliers to deliver the fashion products in an even shorter 

lead time (Barnes & Lea-Greenwood, 2006). Since there is an increase in the pace of fashion and 

consumer demand, the time to react to emerging trends have shortened, which impacted the apparel 

buying cycle and planned forecasts of major fashion retailers, especially the ones following a fast 

fashion business model. In addition, due to the long and complex structures within the apparel 

industry’s supply chain, strategic moves were introduced and implemented in order to overcome 

long buying cycles along with increasingly demanding fashion consumers (Bruce, Daly, & 

Towers, 2004). 

The concept of fast fashion is commonly referred as a business strategy that focuses on 

creating an efficient and accelerated supply chain in order to produce fashionable merchandise and 

attend to consumer demand (McNeill & Moore, 2015). Quickly changing habits among fashion 

consumers are altering the retail market, especially within the fast fashion segment (Gabrielli, 

Baghi, & Codeluppi, 2013). With the rapid evolvement of fashion consumers, some fashion 

retailers are struggling to keep up with their customers. Consequently, many of these fast fashion 

retailers are adapting their supply chains to the exigencies exerted from these fashion consumers 

by potentially adopting an even faster approach called ultra-fast fashion (Weinswig, 2017). 

The new concept of ultra-fast fashion focuses on efficiency of production, but with a faster 

approach than the fast fashion. It can bring products from design to sale from a few days to a week, 

focusing on rapidly responding to consumers’ increasing demands for immediacy and fashionable 

innovation (Weinswig, 2017). 
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Even though there seems to be subtle differences between these two terms from the few 

literatures available up to this day (Cocozza, 2015; Weinswig, 2017), these distinctions are 

important factors to take into account in order to understand the processes in which many new 

emerging retailers might be following an ultra-fast fashion approach, driving their rapid sales 

growth and success. Therefore, the objective of this study is to gain understanding of a little known, 

under-researched and new concept such as ultra-fast fashion, explore its  

possible differences and similarities with the well-developed business model called fast fashion, 

and therefore, determine if ultra-fast fashion is a new business model or a mere new segment in 

fashion. 

2. Literature Review 

The upcoming review of the literature is presented based on academic literature and on 

documents, such as annual reports, fashion books and magazines, and fashion websites. This 

section is organized around three main discussion areas: Fashion as a consumer-driven process, 

fast fashion, and the development of ultra-fast fashion. 

2.1. Fashion: A Consumer-driven Process 

Many authors and research studies suggest that fashion is a consumer-driven approach, 

mainly leveraged by supply chain (Schiegg et. al., 2004; Arrigo, 2010; Bhardwaj & Fairthurst, 

2010). Changes in consumer lifestyle and in their consumptions habits have accelerated the 

evolvement of the fashion industry (Gabrielli et al., 2013). The contemporary fashion industry still 

remains highly competitive, with additional pressure being exerted from consumers for these 

companies to deliver not only cheaper prices, but also to deliver new products that meet these 

consumers’ needs and expectations (Christopher, Lowson, & Peck, 2004).  
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For example, an exploratory research study conducted by Barnes & Lea-Greenwood 

(2006), used in-depth interviews with employees of fashion companies, mainly fast fashion, in the 

UK. The respondents had familiarity with the concepts of fast fashion and full industry exposure, 

holding positions within supply chain management, such as buyers, merchandisers, designers, 

quality controllers, and retail and fashion consultants. Even though the commented study had the 

main purpose to demonstrate a developmental process happening in supply chain management 

with the rise of fast fashion, its main findings reported that supply chain management served as a 

leverage for the fashion industry to attend to the consumers’ demand. Furthermore, the study 

mentions that even though the pressure comes from these consumers and that this pressure 

significantly impacts the supply chain for fashion products, the interviewees emphasized that the 

drivers of fast fashion are certainly coming from these consumers who are becoming not only more 

demanding, but also trendsetters looking for a full experience and a long-lasting and mutually 

beneficial relationship with these retailers. 

The high involvement of today’s consumers with fashion companies can be explained by 

the evolving societies, and the influence that technology and digital advancements have played 

into people’s lives. For example, sociocultural factors have changed lifestyles and now consumers 

are more unique in their preferences and style, which mainly reflects in their way of dressing 

(Bhardwaj & Fairhurst 2010). According to Stevenson (2011), when analyzing the history of 

fashion, it can be noted that fashion has been powerfully impacted by the advancements of 

technology, where further the technology has developed, the faster fashion has become.  

Technological developments influence fashion by providing fast, reliable, and accessible 

communication throughout different platforms such as Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter. These 

platforms serve as a channel for consumers and influencers to communicate their tastes and 
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preferences in regard to fashion within their communities, allowing them to set trends for average 

consumers to follow and, therefore, generating data with a rich bank of information for fashion 

retailers to have access to (Ahmad, Salman, & Ashiq, 2015). 

2.2. Defining the Fast Fashion Business Model 

Currently, fast fashion retailers thrive to deliver current and emerging fashionable trends 

to stores with a short lead time of around five to six weeks (Levy & Weitz, 2008). A lead-time is 

defined as the amount of time spent between a customer order and its delivery (Christopher, 1992). 

With the prioritization of reducing the buying cycle and lead times processes for delivering new 

fashionable products into stores, fast fashion is driven by the commitment of satisfying consumer 

demands at the present moment. As the final consumer demand becomes more immediate and 

requiring up-to-date fashion products, a few adjusts in the supply chain had to be made. The 

product life cycle of the merchandise is short and the items have very limited time from their 

introduction in the stores to their replacement by other collections. 

Case studies on fast fashion retailers show that retailers such as Zara –Inditex-, H&M –

Hennes & Mauritz-, and Benetton have undertaken a tremendous disruption in their supply chains 

and dramatically reduced their minimum lead-times in order to attend to consumer demands 

(Mehrjoo & Pasek, 2016; Sardar & Lee 2015). 

Zara’s success is based on working with minimum stocks and responding quickly to market 

needs. As known as the first retailer to develop and implement one of the most effective quick-

response systems in the industry, Zara’s design, production, and market cycle has been around to 

22-33 days (Fernie & Sparks, 2009). The company is vertically integrated, with production mainly 

concentrated in countries such as Spain, Portugal, Morocco, and Turkey. About 20 percent of 

Zara’s total production is pre-made while 80 percent is produced according to the market response 
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(Inditex, 2016). Even though the company still outsources most of their production to countries in 

Africa and Asia, Zara has been shortening its production-to-sales time by allocating its sourcing 

close to its main markets (McKevitt, 2017). At the same time, while some of its production still 

happens mostly in Asia, Zara’s shorter supply chain enables the company to design, manufacture 

and ship finished goods to stores in 4–5 weeks with an average of two weeks for restocking (Taplin, 

2014). 

With about 11,000 distinct items sold in stores per year, the company has pioneered the 

usage of technology including personal digital assistants to capture consumer data in order to meet 

the high market demand. In addition, all of its 2,238 stores in 96 different countries are equipped 

with technology to capture demand data which are then linked to its controlled production and 

fulfillment systems (Inditex, 2016). An important aspect about Zara’s supply chain is its designed 

focused on supporting just-in-time capabilities with small production lots with multiple shipments 

to stores. With its agile manufacturing and small and frequent productions, Zara is capable of 

maintain low levels of inventory across its supply chain. Consequently, the company has extra 

capacity available in its manufacturing operations in order to quickly respond to unexpected 

demand (Gorrepati, 2016). Having an agile supply chain strategy, Zara continues to focus on in-

house production, with about 80 percent of its garments being produced by quick-response in 

Europe along with its own automated factories and a network of nearby contractors. (Fernie & 

Sparks, 2009). 

H&M, uses a strategy similar to Zara’s, but instead of owning its own factories, it has 

products manufactured by around 790 independent suppliers in Asia, Africa, and Europe. With no 

closeness in their production and supply chain, the company aims to get economies of scale 

producing 80 percent of its clothes in advance and introduces remaining 20 percent based on the 
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most current market trend with lower prices (Giertz-Martenson, 2012). With a longer supply chain, 

keeping pace with new trends in fashion becomes more challenging, which leads H&M to be more 

cost-conscious. For example, its products are on average about 60 percent cheaper than Zara’s 

(Taplin, 2014). A few years ago, H&M changed its business concept by focusing on sustainable 

practices. Currently, its goal is to “offer fashion and quality at the best price in a sustainable way” 

(Bin, 2014). H&M currently operates 3,962 stores and e-commerce in 35 markets. The company 

has their own in-house designers, pattern makers, and buyers team, while the manufacturing 

processes are outsourced to independent suppliers (H&M, 2016). The company is known for its 

agile supply chain, utilizing strategies aimed at being flexible and responsive to customer needs. 

On average, a fast fashion retailer such as H&M brings 2000 to 4000 different items annually, 

creating a strong environment for global competition (H&M, 2016). This agile supply chain is a 

reflection of the company’s high investments in technology to make it even faster and more 

flexible. Technologies such as Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) and automated warehouses 

were implemented and helps the company manage its shortages and oversupply issues. H&M has 

expressed a strong desire to integrate physical and digital shopping in order to create an efficient 

Omni-channel strategy and to keep pace with other fast fashion leaders in the market (McKevitt, 

2017). 

Another important fast fashion retailer to mention is Benetton, which is one of the largest 

European garment producers. The retailer is known for its dyeing postponement strategy. For 

example, for its specialized knitting garments made on cotton looms in plain colors, Benetton 

postpones dyeing the entire stock just before selling to the final consumers, based on the latest 

fashions trends. By focusing on postponement, the company is able to dye plain sweaters in 

advance and specify the color during the selling season based on previous trend and color 
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forecasting. Following the dyeing postponement process allowed a drastic reduction of costs due 

to less expensive inventories and to a smaller unsold stock (Aftab, Yuanjian, & Kabir, 2017). 

2.3. The Development of Ultrafast Fashion 

A new generation of fashion retailers has speeding the process even further, turning fast 

fashion into ultrafast fashion. According to Hendriksz (2017), there are currently three major 

young retailers that adopted the ultra-fast strategy, Asos, Boohoo, and Missguided. In addition, 

when going over secondary data, the authors found two other companies that call themselves 

‘ultra-fast’ and that their primary focus is attending to the consumer demands based from 

technology and data gathered mainly from social media. 

The first is a New-York-based startup company founded in 2018 that calls themselves 

“ultra-fast fashion on-demand”. This new addition to the fashion world called ‘Choosy’ follows a 

direct-to-consumer approach and relies on identifying trends through a combination of artificial 

intelligence, social tagging, and trend-watching by style scouts.  

The company mixes artificial intelligence to pick fashion trends from platforms such as 

Instagram with a team of style scouts who is responsible for identifying the top 10 fashion trends 

on a weekly basis; styles that celebrities and influencers are wearing and the most-talked about 

styles are the main target of these scouts. After combining the AI discoveries with the research 

from these style scouts, users pre-order any of the items and the startup designs and manufactures 

the items within 48 hours, and have them delivered in as little as two weeks to their final 

consumers. With a vertically-integrated e-commerce, Jessie Zeng, the co-founder of Choosy, 

guarantees that the company’s main proposition is to produce much faster than other social 

shopping brands, and that this is achieved through a strong connection with its supplier and due to 
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its focus on maintaining a zero-balance inventory thanks to its on-demand production (Elven, 

2018). 

The second fashion retailer is Fashion Nova, a California-based company that is nowadays 

the most searched fashion brand on Google. Fashion Nova uses social media as leverage, mainly 

Instagram, to gather consumer data and promote its products. Through recruitment of many 

celebrities and social media influencers, the fashion brand, with almost 13 million followers on 

Instagram, releases about 600 new and affordable pieces every week that are inspired by the 

Instagram feeds. The company is able to produce its garments just after a few days the photos are 

posted by social media influencers. Richard Saghian, founder and CEO of Fashion Nova, considers 

his company to be the one that has turned fast fashion into ultra-fast fashion (Hughes, 2018). This 

is due to Fashion Nova’s close relationship with its suppliers and manufacturers, which are mainly 

local-based. The company works with more than 1,000 manufacturers and produces about 80 

percent of its items on-shoring, in Los Angeles, while during colder months, its productions are 

made overseas. Having most of its products manufactured locally, Fashion Nova can have samples 

made within 24 hours and after 48 hours the items are ready for model-fittings and photoshoot 

sessions to be used on its e-commerce platform (Binlot, 2018). Overall, the production lead-time 

ranges from one to two weeks, and Fashion Nova does not focus on producing too much of the 

same garments, but rather on producing the “right amount” to keep a minimum reasonable 

inventory or no inventory at all to guarantee that its customers are not going to find other people 

wearing the same pieces as them. With the obsession to conquering as many customers as possible 

onto the platform, the online and offline retailer prioritizes the goal to attend to consumer demands. 

Even though the brand has currently five brick-and-mortar locations in California, its main energy 

is channeled to its e-commerce and social media page, which is bombarded with constant posts 
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throughout the day and where the brand uses to listen and communicate with its customers (Binlot, 

2018). 

Having the most responsive, agile, and leanest supply chain cycles, the turnover of new 

products meets the consumers’ growing demand for immediacy. The average lead time of an ultra-

fast retailer can range from a few days to four weeks, with a rapid turnover of new products 

introduced every week, in comparison to the five weeks it takes most fast fashion retailers on 

average to create new products (Hendriksz, 2017). These ultra-fast fashion retailers have almost 

no product shortages and excessive inventory thanks to the adoption of a nearshoring and on-

shoring strategy, which pulls the production proximity to their key markets, making it possible to 

speed up the design and manufacturing process. Consequently, balancing markdowns becomes 

easier and more frequent among these retailers (Weinswig, 2017). By basing large quantities of 

production close to these retailers’ headquarters and key customer markets, these companies are 

able to make designs in small quantities to test demand and then manufacture larger batches to 

quickly meet the consumer demand. For example, the retailer Boohoo sources 50 percent of its 

products from the UK, where more than half of its products are made locally, which allows the 

company to add about 100 new items per day to its marketplace and therefore, offer the latest 

fashion pieces more quickly to shoppers (Hendriksz, 2017). 

Ultrafast retailers probably have additional costs for manufacturing clothes close to their 

customer markets, but paying a premium price for manufacturing seems to pay off their intention 

to bring apparel to market even faster. Weinswig (2017) shares that digital revolution has played 

a major role to make design process even faster. For designers, it is easier nowadays to obtain 

design inspiration from multiple digitalized medias without having to travel long distances to see 

what is trending. Social media is an important platform to gather data on emerging and popular 
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trends, and pure-play online ultra-fast fashion retailer such as ASOS is an example of how data 

collected from social media can help predict what consumers want, and therefore allowing the 

company to refresh and rotate its assortments more frequently to attract more shoppers.  

ASOS has been one of the first movers in online fashion retail, and as a global fashion 

retailer, the company offers its products through its online marketplace and mobile application.  

The company sells a mix of private labels (including Boohoo and Missguided), adding up to about 

35,000 branded and over 50,000 own-branded products designed in-house. With a range selection 

of own-branded products, ASOS introduces more than 4,000 new product lines each week (ASOS, 

2018). The company represents a combination of lean, responsive, and agile supply chain strategy. 

With 713 factories manufacturing its products, ASOS benefits of economies of scale and low 

production cost. Currently the company producing items in the UK is able to deliver products to 

customers in 2 weeks, and for items made in Turkey it can range from 4 to 6 weeks (Weinswig, 

2017). Even though most of ASOS’ products are outsourced, the company expects a tremendous 

investment in close to shore and onshore manufacturing to reduce lead times. (Lennane, 2016). 

Currently its products are delivered from its fulfilment centers in the UK, US, and Europe to most 

countries in the world. ASOS own-branded products are planned in its own facility and then send 

back to suppliers for production, which is then send it to one of the company’s logistic centers for 

stocking to be ready for customers to order through the online platform. For private labels, the 

production process is similar, but the orders are made by its merchandisers and buyers and not the 

final customers. With a high collaboration of functions across supply chain and effective stock 

keeping system, ASOS demonstrates more interest in investing in technology that mobilizes its 

global fulfillment program in order to optimize global stock management (Smith, 2017). With a 

business concept focusing on providing fashionable clothes at great prices, ASOS has majorly 
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invested on their mobile app, which according to its financial report, it is where 51 percent of its 

orders come from. 

Similarly, Missguided disrupted the traditional fashion retail business model. From value-

focused online retail to two mortar-and-brick stores in London, the company became an $80 

million-dollar business in just five years. Following a combination of lean, responsive, and agile 

supply chain strategy, the company also initially produced small batches of its clothes to test in 

the market in order to receive feedback on whether or not the product is going to be successful. 

According to Nitin Passi, the founder of Missguided, the company relies on data usage and agility 

to receive market feedback, which can happen in just four hours after the release of its products. 

Passi added that Missguided is a ‘rapid fashion’ company, since it launches new collections every 

day and around 150 to 200 new products are released weekly (McCall, 2014). With a high focus 

on what its customers want, the company pays attention to what celebrities are wearing in order to 

produce an inspired garment on its production site within two or three weeks. Its ultra-fast supply 

chain success is attributed not only to its vertical integration but also to its product chain within 

business and organization along many suppliers. Missguided does not possess any factories, but 

its in-house teams of designers, merchandisers, and buyers are responsible to maintain effective 

communication with all of its suppliers, which are mainly located in the UK within miles from the 

company’s office. Production lead time in the UK is about 14 days with daily deliveries in the 

company’s warehouse. In regard to its suppliers in China, the average lead time is only 10 days, 

which reflects Missguided’s intention to focus on agility while quickly reacting to the customer’ 

needs (Cocozza, 2015). 
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2.4. Supply Chain Management in the Fashion Industry 

In the fashion industry, a supply chain encompasses manufacturing and distribution 

processes including the transformation of raw materials, to finished products ready to be launched 

on the market. It is a system constituted by material suppliers, production facilities, logistics 

operations and customers (Basak, Seddiqe, Islam & Akanda, 2014). Supply chain management has 

been pointed out as one of the most important factors for companies to gain competitive advantage 

(Hines, 2004). Today, in modern retailing the supply chain has become strategically important in 

terms of effective organization, coordination, and communication with the entities within the 

chain. Thus, managing supply chains successfully is challenging due to the complexity structure 

of the fashion industry commanding separated divisions and a sequence of difficult processes 

required in each division (Hwang & Seruga, 2011).  

Due to the current trend in the fashion industry of expanding product variety, short product 

life cycle, increase outsourcing, and technological innovation, the complexity in supply chains has 

increased (Barnes & Lea-Greenwood, 2006). It has been adapted to attend the fashion consumer 

demands for new products while maintaining short lead times in the production (Lee, 2002). Due 

to the long and complex structures within the apparel industry’s supply chain and the powerful 

influence of the Internet, strategic moves were introduced and implemented in order to overcome 

long buying cycles along with increasingly demanding fashion consumers. With new products 

being designed at every second to attend consumer demands, new supply chain structures can be 

developed to serve these ‘demanding customers’ in a direct manner (Lee, 2002).  

A research work by Hau L. Lee (2002) presents the ‘Demand and Supply Uncertainty 

Framework’, which is an expansion and adaptation of Fisher’s (1997) ‘Uncertainty Framework’., 

in which he presents four types of supply chain strategies: Efficient, Risk-Hedging, Responsive 
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and Agile supply chains. In regard to these strategies, companies have relied on information 

technologies and the Internet in order to shape these strategies and therefore gain competitive 

advantage. 

‘Efficient (or lean) Supply Chains’, is usually used to achieve economies to scale, where there is 

the need of a high utilization of effective communication throughout the chain. It is built upon cost 

optimization that is accomplished by comprehending what customers want and eliminating wastes, 

including time, along the chain. Demand, inventory, and capacity information is made transparent 

throughout the supply chain. Having the Internet as an ‘integrator’ enables production and 

distribution schedules to be optimized and creates and maintains dynamic supplier networks. Such 

networks are able to deliver the highest customer value at the lowest cost. Lean thinking led to 

development of techniques that would help to eliminate waste, the most prominent among those 

being the Just-In-Time (JIT), which is considered to be the delivery of finished goods to meet 

demand without having front supply chain inventory, but in time to meet market demand (Barnes 

& Lea-Greenwood, 2006). 

‘Risk-Hedging Supply Chains’ is the second strategy proposed. It aims at sharing resources 

in a supply chain in order to share risks if in case supply chain disruption happens. It is an exchange 

of information among firms that are sharing inventories and that might face supply chain risks. 

‘Responsive Supply Chains’ aims at focusing on strategies that allows the company to be 

responsive and flexible to the changing needs of the customers. To meet the requirements of 

customers, some strategies are used such as build-to-order or mass customization of products. It 

can also involve customer in the design process of product development, creating this direct 

connection between customer choices and the factories that manufacture these products. 
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‘Agile Supply Chains’ have the ability to respond to the changing, diverse, and 

unpredictable customer demands; it is market sensitive. At the same time, this strategy takes into 

account the risks of supply shortages or disruptions that might come up, and is ready to react to 

any disruption that might emerge. Agile supply chains seek to be demand-driven and are more 

likely to be information-based, rather than forecast and inventory-based such as most conventional 

supply chains (Christopher et al., 2004). A term that is usually accompanied with agile supply 

chains is Quick-Response, which is a concept that has become synonymous with the textile and 

apparel supply chain. Quick response was a concept first developed by Kurt Salmon Associates 

(KSA) in the US, who studied the US apparel industry and found that on average it took 66 weeks 

for apparel product to get from manufacturing into store, despite a total production time of only 

11 weeks (Hines, 2004). Quick-response is a production management approach focused on 

reducing lead time in environments with high product variety. It seeks to reach substantial and 

significant reduction in lead time, where these reductions can reach up to 75% of introduction time 

of new products and 90% of time spent when filling out a production order of existing products 

(Veloso & Godinho, 2011). Quick response focuses on collaboration and vertical integration in 

order to enhance the supply chain efficiency. Quick response supply chain is based on the sharing 

of information and it is demand-driven based on current and previous sales information (Birtwistle 

et al., 2003). 

Studies have demonstrated how agility and leanness have been successfully combined 

within one supply chain to meet customer requirements (Bruce et al., 2004; Martin, Peck, & 

Towill, 2006; Naylor, Naim, & Berry, 1999). Especially within fast fashion retailers, a supply 

chain combining both of these paradigms, known as ‘leagility’, is adopted in order to effectively 

achieve quick response and reduced lead times. As mentioned before, agile supply chains must be 
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flexible to changes or disturbances while lean systems aim to reduce any internal and external 

variation as much as possible. ‘Leagile’ utilizes lean principles when designing supply chains for 

predictable product demands where there is less risk involved and agile principles for special 

products where surge demand is more present (Martin et al., 2006).  

Another concept associated with responsive, lean, and agile supply chains is called 

decoupling point. According to Naylor et al. (1999), decoupling point separates part of the supply 

chain focused on planning from the part that is more oriented towards customer orders. Customer 

order decoupling point (CODP) also relates to the control principle to be adopted before upstream 

(or inbound) and after downstream (outbound) of the main stock point. Holding a strategic stock 

can work as a buffer between fluctuating customer orders and product variety and a steady and 

successful production output. With a combination of lean and agile, agility should be used 

downstream and leanness upstream from the decoupling point in the supply chain. This leagile 

approach allows for costs to be reduced in the upstream chain while maintaining effective service 

levels in a volatile marketplace in the downstream chain (Bruce et. al., 2004). In addition, when 

adopting an agile, lean or ‘leagile’ approach to supply chain, it is important to take into 

consideration the positioning of the decoupling point and the issue of postponement in production. 

Postponement aims to increase the efficiency of the supply chain by focusing on moving product 

differentiation at the decoupling point closer to the end user, becoming an order that is more 

customer-driven (Naylor et al., 1999). This reduces the risk of holding too much stock at the 

warehouse or at the retailer level or having products being out of stock for long periods of time.  

Overall, many fast fashion retailers have been adopting a hybrid, ‘leagile’ supply chain 

model encompassing lean (or efficient) and agile supply chains. In order to improve supply chain 

management, these retailers have been including quick response, just-in-time, and postponement 
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into their strategies. With the increasing number of imports and off-shoring sourcing amongst these 

retailers, the need for adopting leanness and agility has become crucial in order to reduce lead 

times and therefore attend to consumer demands. 

 
3. Addressing the Work Project Topic 
 
3.1. Methodology 

Ultra-fast fashion has received little attention in academic research, and as a new concept, 

there are still strands to be explored in order to understand the nature of this new segment in 

fashion. Even though the concept of fast fashion has been well defined and further researched, 

there is still a misunderstanding of how the industries that adopted the ultra-fast fashion approach, 

or are emerging already with one, differentiate from the adoptees of the fast fashion segment. 

Therefore, an exploratory research was chosen to be appropriate for the current study since it 

allows the identification and exploration of new ideas. 

 Also, the use of exploratory research is crucial when there is lack of prior knowledge or 

when a subject is little understood on a specific situation (Rubin and Rubin, 1995).  

Since research on ultra-fast fashion overall and in relation to the supply chain, consumer 

behavior, and fast fashion is currently scarce, this study adopts a qualitative approach to understand 

a phenomenon, uncovering concepts and behaviors (Glaser and Strauss, 1967). In addition, a 

qualitative research serve as a technique to explore understudied concepts to receive fruitful base 

and definition for further investigation (Patton, 2002). 

This research follows an exploratory qualitative approach, using document analysis and in-

depth interviews with industry specialists, since it allows the identification and exploration of new 

ideas. Document analysis is a systematic procedure for reviewing or evaluating documents, such 

as annual reports, fashion books and magazines, newspapers, diaries and journals, maps and charts, 
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press releases, and various public records in this field of study (Bowen, 2009). Document analysis 

is often and successfully used in combination with other qualitative research methods as a means 

of triangulation such as in-depth interviews (Denzin, 2017). These documents provide background 

and context, supplementary data and verification, and ways of gathering data especially when it 

involves the study and exploration of such a new and fresh concept. 

Furthermore, the questions used for the interview guide (Appendix D) were generated from 

the literature review of peer-reviewed articles on supply chain management and fast fashion, while 

information on ultra-fast fashion was collected through the analysis of documents such as annual 

reports, fashion websites and magazines, press releases, and fashion blogs (See Table 1). The 

interview guide was built based on recurring themes identified throughout the literature review 

and the document analysis process.  

Table 1. List of sources used for the construction of the interview guide 
Keywords Sources 

Supply Chain Management • Barnes, L., & Lea-Greenwood, G. (2006). Fast fashioning the supply 

chain: shaping the research agenda. 

• Birtwistle, G., Siddiqui, N. and Fiorito, S.S. (2003). Quick response: 

perceptions of UK fashion retailers. 

• Bruce, M., Daly, L., & Towers, N. (2004). Lean or agile: A solution 

for supply chain management in the textiles and clothing industry?  

• Christopher, M., Lowson, R. and Peck, H. (2004). Creating agile 

supply chains in the fashion industry. 

• Fernie, J. & Sparks, L. (2009). Logistics & retail management: 

Emerging issues and new challenges in the retail supply chain. 

• Lee, H. L. (2002). Aligning supply chain strategies with product 

uncertainties. 

Fast Fashion • Barnes, L., & Sheridan, M. (2006). Fast fashion requires fast 

marketing: The role of category management in fast fashion 

positioning. 
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• Bhardwaj, V., & Fairhurst, A. (2010). Fast fashion: Response to 

changes in the fashion industry. 

• Gabrielli, V., Baghi, I., & Codeluppi, V. (2013). Consumption 

practices of fast fashion products: A consumer-based approach. 

Ultra-Fast Fashion • Cocozza, Paula. “Faster Fashion: 'If a Trend Comes, We Need to 

Have It on Our Site in under a Week'.” 

• Lennane, Alex. “ASOS Is One to Watch as It Redesigns Its Supply 

Chain and US Distribution.” 

• McCall, Tyler. “How Missguided Founder Nitin Passi Created an 

$80 Million Business in Five Years.” 

• Smith, K. (2017). 6 things you need to know about the ASOS 

strategy. 

• Weinswig, Deborah. “Fast Fashion Speeding Toward Ultrafast 

Fashion.” 

 

 In regard to the interviews, we initially conducted a pilot interview with a few fashion 

consumers, but it was identified that consumers are still not aware of the differences between fast 

and ultra-fast fashion or are not aware at all of what ultra-fast fashion is. Due to that, we decided 

to focus solely on interviewing industry leaders involved in the fashion world. 

For this study, the criterion used when identifying key informants was their familiarity with 

the concept of fast and ultra-fast fashion and based on their industry experience from the current 

position they serve through an evaluation of the information shared at their respective LinkedIn 

accounts. We approached key informants on LinkedIn with a brief information about the purpose 

of the study, benefits of participation, confidentiality, that their participation was voluntary, and 

that they could stop at any time without penalty (Appendix C). After consenting, key informants 

received a timetable where they selected the best time and day for the conduction of the interview 

according to their availability. In-depth interviews were conducted through Skype audio calls, 
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lasted anywhere from 35 minutes to 1 hour, and were recorded and transcribed. Some interviews 

were conducted in English and others in Portuguese. 

A total of seven in-depth structured interviews with key informants were undertaken, 

including: buyers, logistics specialists, retailers, fashion consultants, designers, and 

merchandisers. These seven participants were categorized within three major segments within the 

fashion industry that they represented: Traditional Fashion with two representatives who had 

worked in fast fashion previously, Fast Fashion with two interviewees, and Ultra-Fast Fashion 

with three key informants (See Table 2). 

Table 2. Information of the recruited subjects 
Respondents’ Position Fashion Industry Years of Experience Interview Time 

Fashion Consultant Traditional 15 45’ 

Designer and Buyer Fast 7  37’ 

Director of Merchandising Traditional 32 35’ 

Buyer Ultra-Fast 12 48’ 

Buyer Admin Assistant Fast 4 53’ 

Marketing Director Ultra-Fast 24 47’ 

Merchandiser Ultra-Fast 13 39’ 

  

For both document analysis and in-depth interviews, a content analysis approach was used 

to analyze the data. According to Kohlbacher (2006), a content analysis is an approach to 

documents where the investigator is responsible for the identification of categories emerging out 

of data and on understanding the meaning of the context of the data being analyzed.  

The recording of data for the interviews was done primarily via a digital voice recorder. 

On the transcription step, the transcribed text and notes taken during the conduction of the 
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interview were thoroughly read multiple times to obtain an overall and comprehensive impression 

of the content and context before coding began. The selective coding process started by identifying 

and labelling units of meaning found throughout each interview. Selective coding involves 

selectively scanning all codes that were identified for comparison, contrast, and linkage to the 

research question (Neuman, 2014). Researchers color coded the codes identified to differentiate 

the categories that were prompted multiple times across all respondents. Researchers started 

looking for similarities and differences among the vast units and categories identified and, then, 

observed if within these units and categories themes could be formed that would help describe and 

explain the phenomenon being studied. 

After having a reasonable amount of set of themes and concepts, the original transcription 

was re-read alongside the final list of themes and concepts identified from the previous stage. Each 

stage was performed multiple times to maintain the quality and trustworthiness of the content 

analysis until saturation point was reached (Bengtsson, 2016).  

4. Main Research Insights 

In the following section, we present the results from the document analyses and the in-

depth interviews to draw suggestions for the discussion and implications part. The main categories 

identified below were present amongst all or most of the respondents. 

Consumers’ Power 

All interviewees agreed that consumer demand is the main driver for the rise of the ultra-

fast fashion concept, same as it is with fast fashion overall, but there seems to be a difference 

regarding the approach taken by ultra-fast fashion retailers, compared to fast fashion ones, when 

attending to these consumers demands. Ultra-fast fashion has a direct-to-consumer business model 

and focuses on producing clothes on an on-demand basis.  
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“They [Consumers] are the ones dictating what should be next in-stores and in fashion. 
We have to listen to them and attend to their demand” (Buyer). 
 
“The main driver is definitely the consumers and we as retailers have to keep up with what 
these consumers want […], we are here to listen to them and deliver what they desire so 
that we retain them as customers and therefore, they feel listened” (Buyer). 
 
“Consumers are definitely become more aware of fashion and trends and are becoming 
more demanding in what they want to see in stores” (Merchandiser).  

 
Digital Fashion Brands 

All respondents mentioned that having an on-demand and a direct-to-consumer approach 

is reached through a combination of data-gathering mainly from social media platforms. With 

investments in technology, these retailers are capable to understand not only who these consumers 

are but what these consumers want. The reliance on data to receive market feedback and to identify 

emerging and popular trends from social media platforms used by consumers was pointed by the 

interviewees and was present across the document analyses from ultra-fast fashion sources cited 

in this paper.  

According to Weinswig (2017), “the fashion design process is faster than it has ever been, 

due to the digital revolution. It is much easier for retailers to copy or obtain design inspiration from 

fashion runways and digital influencers. Social media is now a key tool informing sourcing 

strategy because it provides data on emerging and popular trends and styles.” In addition, Cocozza 

(2015) adds that ultra-fast fashion retailers such as Boohoo and Missguided “are digital fashion 

brands. Their shopfronts are Facebook, Instagram and Tumblr. They push out looks rather than 

innovate in design. Yet together they are at the forefront of a revolution in the digital fashion 

industry.” Elven (2018) adds that for Choosy, the most effective way to identify trends is through 

social media platforms such as Instagram and Facebook using a combination of artificial 

intelligence, social tagging, and trend watching by style scouters. 
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 “[Ultra-fast fashion retailers] rely on customers’ feedbacks collected from their social 
media platforms. They are highly focused on data gathering from their consumers in order 
to produce a collection and deliver what these customers want” (Designer and Buyer). 

 
“Data collection and analysis is key in order to have an ultra-fast fashion company. It is 
basically a retail that is purely data-driven in order to have a direct to consumer business 
model and therefore, produce the garments on an on-demand basis. It uses the data from 
social media to gather market feedback and to also identify what these consumers are 
wearing or even to identify possible new emerging trends” (Marketing Director). 

 
 

Vertically-integrated E-commerce Platforms 

From the data analysis, we identified that ultra-fast fashion offers ultra-trendy clothes 

primarily via their vertically-integrated e-commerce platforms, focusing on providing excellent 

customer experience and customer intimacy.  

Also, since these retailers are technology-focused, having an online platform facilitates the 

data collection process to understand what consumers want and gather market feedback. In 

addition, some of the current ultra-fast retailers identified in this paper have a small offline 

extension of the brand, with a few physical stores, but, it seems that their primary focus is on their 

online presence. 

Ultra-fast fashion does not necessarily have to offer ultra-cheap clothes, but its focus is on 

providing trendy and fashionable clothes based on what consumers want, at a reasonable price 

through their e-commerce platforms. Smith (2017) comments that an ultra-fast retailer such as 

ASOS is not trying to be the cheapest such as Boohoo and Missguided, because its focus is on 

providing the best and most unusual products at any cost within reason. On the contrary, Fashion 

Nova´s focus is on offering the cheapest price as possible to their consumers. Hughes (2018) adds 

that most of Fashion Nova´s assortment is less than $50 and the company does its best to provide 

the best online experience as possible since their main source of income comes from its e-

commerce and not from its brick-and-mortar stores. 
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“Companies adopting a faster approach are highly focusing on digital technology […] 
most of them are receiving their profits from their online platforms, and this is great 
because with all of the data they collect from the users and shoppers, they can use to create 
value and produce garments that these shoppers want” (Head of Commercial and 
Merchandising). 
 
 “Most retailers that are considered ultra-fast have either only an online store of have an 
online store and maybe two or three physical stores” (Merchandising Manager). 
 

Ultra-fast Fashion – Supply Chain Management 

Across all key informants, it was noted that ultra-fast fashion is mainly driven by 

consumers and leveraged by supply chain management. These companies are investing in 

technology to mobilize their global fulfillment program. Reliance on technology and data is crucial 

for ultra-fast fashion retailers, for example, to ‘confirm’ the number of pieces that will be produced 

in order to avoid excess inventory. In addition, there are start-ups and other fashion retailers that 

are disrupting the current fast fashion retailers.  

“There has been happening a new trend especially amongst startups, which are creating 
products at an even faster pace; They usually operate at a much smaller scale” (Fashion 
Consultant). 

 
The below four aspects related to supply chain management were mentioned across all 

respondents, which are onshoring and nearshoring production, less production of each product, 

shorter lead time, and no excess inventory. These four aspects presented afterwards configure the 

current ultra-fast fashion supply chain, showing that what characterizes the ultra-fast fashion 

business model is closely related to process changes and chain management, even though the main 

pressure is coming from consumers. 

Onshoring and Nearshoring Production 

Ultra-fast fashion has been focusing on local manufacturing through nearshoring and/or 

on-shoring production when producing more fashionable pieces with less quantities. Thus, being 

closer to these companies’ manufacturing facilities, they can deliver specific and more fashionable 
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products a lot faster to their customers. Also, the trend for on shoring sourcing, brought back 

employment in most industrialized and developed countries for textiles and apparel. Even though 

these retailers still focus on building strong relationships with off-shoring manufacturers in order 

to have economies of scale, their priority is to produce locally to reduce their lead-times and attend 

to these consumers’ demands. 

 According to Weinswig (2017), ultra-fast fashion retailers are basing large amounts of 

production close to their headquarters, where the key customer markets are, which allows these 

retailers to bring products to market more rapidly. Hughes (2018) explains that Fashion Nova´s 

buying team has a well-established relationship with its manufacturers, and that during summer 

months, 80 percent of the clothes are produced locally in Los Angeles. 

“Ultra-fast fashion retailers deliver less pieces of the same outfit and more collections on 
a weekly-basis, which means that, these retailers are more focused on producing their 
garments near their location, using an on-shoring production” (Buyer). 
 
“Our production being closer to us, there is less pressure over our suppliers because we 
generally don’t order massive amounts of the same clothes” (Buyer). 
 
“we have about 80% of our production happening on-site […] This definitely allows us to 
deliver products in a shorter time than if the main production facility was in Asia” (Buyer).  
 

Shorter Lead Time 

Respondents recognized the main difference between fast and ultra-fast fashion being the 

lead times, where fast fashion tends to have a lead time of two to four weeks, while ultra-fast can 

bring products from design to sale from a few days or a week. In addition, it was mentioned that 

in terms of distribution, fast and ultra-fast do not significantly differentiate from each other, while 

their main difference is on the buying/purchasing level. 

According to Hendriksz (2017), ultra-fast retailers such as Boohoo, ASOS, and 

Missguided, are known for their shortest and leanest supply chain cycles, which allows them to 
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have short lead times, delivering new items once or twice a week to their e-commerce platforms. 

In addition, Nitin Passi, the fouder of Missguided, comments that its brand is known for its rapid 

fashion, in which its e-commerce is currently updated with new stock every day. The founder also 

adds that when a trend comes, the company can have a lead time of less than one week (Cocozza, 

2015). Similarly, Fashion Nova is also able to have a short lead time of one week, with samples 

made within 24 hours of creating the concept (Hughes, 2018). Lastly, ASOS has been developing 

strong connections with its supply base in order to shorten its lead time by focusing on more local 

manufacturing in the UK (Lennane, 2016). 

“Because customers want their fashionable clothes faster, brands are producing it more 
locally and they are able to deliver to customers a lot faster, such as in a few days to a 
week” (Fashion Consultant).  
 
“[Ultra-fast] produces and puts the products in stores in less than a week so customers 
can feel surprised, empowered, and be pampered” (Merchandiser).  
 
“we are able to quickly design and produce the clothes in our local manufacturing facility 
and have these clothes in our online store in 3 or 5 days” (Buyer). 
 

Producing less of each product 

Ultra-fast fashion does not overproduce items, but rather focuses on producing on-demand, 

with less quantity and more exclusive pieces to their customers while maintaining high product 

rotation. 

“Ultrafast fashion retailers are producing their garments at a much faster pace, but they 
are making less of each product. They are able to do that because they know what their 
customers want and are making things on-demand” (Fashion Consultant). 
 
“I see these companies opening facilities near their headquarters […] to produce garments 
that are more fashionable […] in smaller quantities according to the specificities provided 
by consumers and trendsetters” (Head of Commercial and Merchandising). 
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No Excess Inventory 

Respondents commented that ultra-fast retailers have been focusing on producing less of 

the same products, impacting the retailers’ inventory management. These retailers have no excess 

inventory or a minimum reasonable inventory (MRI). With the focus on producing based on the 

consumer demand and from market feedback, they only produce what is necessary, having no 

excess inventory. 

“We do not need to produce a lot of the same garment, since we prefer to give some sort 
of exclusivity to our customers, and by not producing the same garment, we do not need to 
hold inventory. We basically produce clothes that must sell without having any leftovers” 
(Buyer).  
 
“[Ultra-fast] relies mainly on market feedback to produce the clothes, then there is 
basically no excess inventory. They do not need to produce the many amounts of the same 
clothes, instead, they focus on producing smaller quantities so customers will get the 
feeling of wearing something cheap, trendy, but also more exclusive” (Marketing 
Director). 
 

A Combination of Supply Chain Strategies 

Lastly, respondents touch-based on the possible types of supply chain strategies an ultra-

fast fashion business model adopts. From the strategies presented on this paper (Lee, 2002), 

findings from the document analysis (See Table 3) indicate that ultra-fast fashion adopts a 

combination of lean, agile, and responsive supply chain strategies while fast-fashion adopts a 

hybrid model combining lean and agile (leagile). For lean, the focus of the retailer is on the concept 

of ‘Just-in-time’, delivering the finished goods on time in order to meet the consumer demand and 

avoid any excess inventory. For agility, quick-response comes into play, where these retailers 

focus on reducing lead time as much as possible while being transparent and sharing information 

throughout the supply chain. 
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“For companies that are even faster than the traditional fast fashion models, I believe that 
they continue using a leagile approach […] We are definitely becoming more responsive 
to that and I would definitely say that when we use our suppliers from Asia we do a mass 
customization of some of our clothes, but since most of our production is near us, it is more 
like a “build-to-order” approach” (Buyer). 
 
“[Ultra-fast] is not all about focusing on economies of scale per se, but rather focusing on 
flexibility and responsiveness to what the customers want in the end. [It is] demand-driven 
rather than forecast-driven. […] Ultra-fast retailers, do focus on agility, leanness, and also 
responsiveness because it is all about customizing or building-to-order the products 
according to what the customers want in the end” (Merchandise Manager). 
 

Table 3. Supply Chain strategies´ findings from the document analysis  

SCM Strategy Characteristics Document Analysis 

Efficient / Lean Economies of scale 
(Cost orientation to 
fulfill make-to-
inventory) 

Effective 
communication 
throughout the chain 

Just-in-time (the 
delivery of 
finished goods to 
meet demand 
without having 
front supply chain 
inventory) 

ASOS has been mapping its entire supply chain, focusing on 
maintaining effective communication throughout the chain as 
much as possible. Using third-party suppliers, ASOS focuses 
on building strong relationships with these providers, 
continually monitoring their performance and ensuring that 
goods are handled, packaged and delivered with a short lead 
time (ASOS, 2018). 
 
“We [Choosy] only create an amount based on customer 
demand. This allows us to maintain a zero-balance inventory 
as well as to minimize wasteful production of excess clothing” 
(Elven, 2018). 
 
“Ultra-fast fashion retailers have the shortest and leanest 
supply chain cycles. Their rapid turnover of new products sees 
them featuring new items every one to two weeks, tapping 
directly into consumers’ growing demand for immediacy” 
Hendriksz (2017). 
 
“Ultrafast fashion retailers are able to avoid traditional 
retailer’s issues such as product shortages and excessive 
inventory by basing large quantities of production closer to 
their headquarters and main customer markets” (Hendriksz, 
2017). 
 

Responsive Speed to fulfill 
(make-to-order or 

“Customers can sign up to be notified when items are in stock. 
The pieces, which are ready one to two weeks after conception, 
usually sell out in a matter of days and sometimes hours and 
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mass 
customization) 

Flexible to the 
changing needs of 
consumers 

Customer 
involvement in the 
design process of 
product 
development 

based on the performance of the item, they restock it. Then it’s 
wash, rinse, repeat” (Hughes, 2018). 
 
“ASOS, as a pure-play online retailer, relies on gathering 
customers’ personal data for a diverse number of reasons, 
including to process orders, receive payment and effectively 
engage the customers on a regular basis to have them involved 
as much as possible in product development” (ASOS, 
2018). 
 
“We at Missguided have a vertical supply chain so we can test 
products very easy and also react and get that product to sell as 
well. Everything we do is about speed and reacting to the 
customer’s needs” (McCall, 2014). 
 

Agile Market-sensitive 

Quick-response 
(Reduced lead-time) 
 
Demand-driven and 
information-based 

“ASOS´products are on relatively short lead times, with a 
steady flow of products into the warehouse, enabling the 
supply chain to be diverted to alternative locations if necessary 
within a manageable timeframe” (Asos, 2018).  
 
“Inditex and the Zara group got fast fashion to the masses, 
they're launching a collection once a week; we at Missguided 
are very agile, and very active. We launch collections every 
day, with 150 to 200 new products on our website every week” 
(McCall, 2014). 
 
“Ultrafast fashion retailers make designs in small batches to 
test demand and if items prove to be successful, they can 
quickly be reproduced” (Hendriksz, 2017). 
 
“Boohoo operates a test-and-repeat model, which revolves 
around the concept of producing items in small batches initially 
and quickly reordering strong-selling product. The sourcing 
model reduces inventory-holding risk and enables rapid market 
response to quickly satisfy customer product demand” 
(Weinswig, 2017). 
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5. Discussion and Implications 

The aim of this study was to understand the nature a new segment called ultra-fast fashion 

and to explore how this new segment in fashion differentiates from the fast fashion business model. 

Addressing the main study objective and research question, results show evidences that ultra-fast 

fashion can be seen as a potential new business model in fashion focused on consumers who exert 

a powerful influence on the entire supply chain system.  

Even though ultra-fast fashion share similarities with the fast fashion business model, there 

are still important differences identified that make ultra-fast fashion such a peculiar segment that 

is worth studying. From the document analyses and the in-depth interviews with industry experts, 

ultra-fast fashion retailers are differentiating themselves from the fast fashion segment (See table 

4) mainly through having a direct-to-consumer business model with a focus on producing clothes 

on an on-demand basis, and higher data-reliance mainly collected through a vertically-integrated 

e-commerce. In addition, this segment’s supply chain mainly avoids any excess inventory, focuses 

on local manufacturing, on-demand production, shorter lead times of a few days to a week with a 

combination of agile, lean, and responsive supply chain strategies. 

Table 4. Differences between Fast Fashion and Ultra-Fast Fashion 
Fast Fashion Ultra-Fast Fashion 

A direct-to-consumer business model with 
a focus on mass production of clothes 

A direct-to-consumer business model with a 
focus on producing clothes on an on-demand 
basis 

Focuses on achieving economies of scale, 
producing large batches of the same 
garments 

On-demand production; less quantity and 
more exclusive pieces produced, maintaining 
high product rotation 

About 2,000 to 11,000 pieces introduced 
annually 

Exclusive pieces introduced annually are 
between 11,000 to 200,000 

Forecast-driven to predict future trends and 
understand what consumers want in a near 
future 

Higher data-reliance to predict trends and 
understand what consumers want right now 
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Focuses on scaling the number of brick-
and-mortar stores. E-commerce is 
important but not a major source income 

Vertically-integrated e-commerce, mainly 
used to connect with consumers and collect 
data to understand consumer purchase habits 
and behaviors 

Physical fashion brands with social media 
extension 

Digital fashion brands. High social media 
reliance to identify trends and connect with 
consumers. Technology-focused, mainly 
using artificial intelligence, social tagging, 
and trend-watching by style scouts 

Goal is to provide cheapest products as 
possible at a fast pace with lead time of 5 to 
6 weeks 

Does not necessarily have to offer ultra-cheap 
clothes, but its focus is on providing trendy 
and fashionable clothes at an even faster pace 
with lead time of a few days to four weeks 

Leagile supply chain stratategy Leagile + responsive supply chain strategy 

More focused on off shoring production due 
to cost savings (outsourcing production and 
a high number of suppliers) 

On shoring and/or near shoring production 
with a strong connection with suppliers 

Minimum reasonable inventory; still carries 
some excess inventory due to mass 
production 

No excess inventory or a minimum reasonable 
inventory 

Due to its high focus on achieving 
economies of scale, fast fashion has been 
outsourcing their productions to countries 
where the labor cost is low. Therefore, this 
segment has been pointed out as having one 
of the most unethical and unsustainable 
practices 

Ultra attends to consumer demands at a quick 
pace without having to overproduce items. 
This impacts the amount of waste produced, 
which is significantly reduced, possibly 
turning this segment into a more ethical and 
sustainable business model. With on shoring 
production, jobs are brought back to 
developed countries where labor cost is higher 

 

Differently, the fast fashion business model is still highly reliant on trend forecasting. For 

example, Zara and H&M are up to this day dependent on having fashion designers on-site, who 

are given some sort of freedom to exercise their creativity and go after new trends for the upcoming 

collection. In addition, the majority of fast fashion companies focuses on achieving economies of 



	

	 31	

scale (producing more of the same pieces), thus requiring them to outsource their productions to 

countries where the labor cost is low. 

With the findings reported in this study, there are possible implications for the fashion 

industry overall that are crucial to be mentioned. For example, since there is a rapid emergence of 

new start-ups that are calling themselves ultra-fast, with the knowledge shared through this 

particular study, new comers wanting to adopt this new segment’s business model would be better 

prepared when facing any barriers when going against other existing ultra-fast fashion competitors. 

In addition, ultra-fast fashion could potentially impact current fast fashion retailers to move their 

business model and operations partially towards an ultra-fast fashion approach. Thus, fast fashion 

retailers desiring to speed up their production processes even further might test this faster approach 

to incentivize possible profit gains, and, therefore, implement more weekly collections to attend 

to consumers who are more fashion-conscious. 

Another important factor to take into consideration is related to sustainability and ethical 

issues. Even though sustainability in the fashion industry was not a covered theme in this research 

paper, it is important to mention that since ultra-fast fashion companies attend to consumer 

demands at a quick pace without having to overproduce items, then the amount of waste produced 

is reduced. Also, the trend for offshore sourcing, mainly amongst fast-fashion, brought a decline 

within employment in most industrialized and developed countries for textiles and apparel, but 

with these ultra-fast retailers focusing on onshoring production, more jobs are created within 

developed and industrialized economies.   

Ultra-fast fashion has been focusing on providing services mainly through an online 

platform, but some, such as Fashion Nova and Missguided, still have an offline presence, offering 

an Omni-channel approach where consumers feel engaged and well-connected with these retailers 
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throughout their shopping process. Nevertheless, many of these ultra-fast retailers are still focused 

on their online presence, where they can expand their market beyond local customers and also use 

it as a way to collect data on future fashion trends. 

Ultra-fast fashion can be seen as an important segment in fashion due to its faster approach 

to attending to consumer demands in such an innovative way.  

6. Limitations 

The first limitation is the small number of key informants for the in-depth interviews 

overall. Even though there is a reduced number of respondents in this qualitative research, the 

interviews were conducted with industry experts. We initially approached more than seventy 

fashion experts, but not all of them were yet fully familiarized with the concept of ultra-fast fashion 

and decided to not participate. In addition, others who were approached mentioned that they were 

either on vacation or did not have enough time to dedicate for the interview. Even though this 

study has a total of seven interviews, they can be considered valuable due to the experience of each 

interviewee and relevant know-how to the specific segment in fashion and supply chain 

management area each one represented. Even so, the intention of this project was to collect data 

from more industry experts, which would have been important in providing more information 

about the concept studied. 

Another limitation in this study concerns the sources used to define ultra-fast fashion, 

which are mainly coming from online newspapers and fashion magazines due, to the best of our 

knowledge, to the no-existence of peer-reviewed research papers on this subject due to its recent 

nature. However, these documents are written and published by fashion experts, which gives 

credibility and validity for this project. Pertaining to document analyses, its efficiency and cost-

effectiveness are important advantages to mention that outweigh the limitations when looking for 
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documents that might not be easily accessible or facing an incomplete collection of documents. 

This project, despite its limitations, generates new knowledge and produces important information 

that is lacking in the fashion industry.  
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Appendices 
 

Appendix A - Fast Fashion Collections | Retailer’s Online Platform 

 
Figure 1. H&M’s E-commerce 

 
Figure2. H&M 2018 Fall Women’s Collection 
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Figure 3. Zara’s E-commerce 

 

 
Figure 4. Zara’s 2018 Fall Women’s Collection 
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Appendix B - Ultra-fast Fashion Collections | Retailers’ Online Platform 

 
Figure 5. Choosy’s E-commerce 

 

 
Figure 6. Choosy’s Current Collection 
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Figure 7. Missguided E-commerce 

 

 
Figure 8. Missguided Current Collection 
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Appendix C - Pre-interview Recruitment Script 

 
Hello 
I am a double-degree master’s student at Getúlio Vargas in Brazil and NovaSBE in Portugal and I 
am working on a research project about fast fashion and ultra-fast fashion.  
 
I noticed that you are involved in the fashion business, and I would like to know if I could interview 
you for this research project.  
 
We [researchers] are trying comprehend if ultra-fast fashion differentiates from the well-
established fast fashion business model and if they do have differences, what are they? 
 
For this research, during the interview I will be using a particular technique called the non-directive 
method, which means that I will not ask you specific questions about the subject, as in a standard 
questionnaire. After the first question is introduced, you will be free to tell me whatever comes to 
your mind about the subject. 
 
The interview will be conducted through a video or audio call using Skype, and it will take an 
average of 40 minutes, but it really depends on the interviewee and their engagement with the 
topic. 
 
In addition, I would like to state that your participation is voluntary and all of the data collected 
will be confidential and will be discarded after the deliverance of the project. 
 
If you are willing to participate, I would appreciate if you could let us know what days and times 
work best for you. Send me the time with your time zone so I can match with mine (GTM).  
 
Thank you so much. 
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Appendix D - Interview Guide Fashion Retailers – Personal In-depth Interviews 

 
1. Interview Introduction 
 

I am conducting a research about fast fashion and ultra-fast fashion. 
 

1. For this research, I am using a particular technique called the non-directive method; it 
means that I will not ask you specific questions about the subject, as in a standard 
questionnaire. After the first question that I will introduce briefly, you will be free to tell 
me whatever comes to your mind about the subject.  

2. If you don’t mind, I will record the interview for further analysis.  
3. This interview will take an average of 20 to 45 minutes, so feel free to develop your 

thoughts and reasoning at your own pace. 
4. Your name, position within the company you represent, location, or any other personal 

information from you will not be cited on this paper. All information collected will be used 
for this project only and then discarded when the project is done.  

 
 
2. Initial question 
 

Are you aware of a segment in fashion called Ultrafast Fashion? If yes, could you please 
name a few fashion retailers that are considered ultra-fast fashion? 
 
What do you think is the main driver of ultra-fast fashion? 
 
What do you think might be the main differences between fast fashion and ultra-fast 
fashion? 

  
[The objective is to find out about the person’s personal view on what ultra-fast fashion might be. 
If there is no previous knowledge about this segment, the interviewer can introduce and explain a 
little bit about what ultra-fast fashion is based on secondary data] 
 
3. Topics to be developed 
 
You can elaborate your answer on a consumer perspective or on a supply chain management 
perspective. 
 

I) Supply Chain Management Perspective 
 

A) Explore how fashion or fast fashion retailers might be speeding towards ultra-fast 
fashion by adapting/evolving their supply chains. 

[Check if these interviewees are “aware” of the evolvement happening to the supply chain 
structures of fashion companies in order produce more with shorter lead times]. 
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B) Explore with the interviewee the concepts of agile, lean, responsive, and leagile. If 
necessary, make a comment about the high usage of ‘leagile’ supply chains amongst 
fast fashion retailers and the potential usage of agile, lean, and responsive supply chains 
amongst ultra-fast fashion retailers.  
 

[Explore here as much as possible the interviewees knowledge about efficient (or lean), 
agile, responsive, and leagile supply chains and try to collect as much information of how 
they are different from each other and their applications in the fast and ultra-fast fashion 
retailers]. 

 
C) Introduce the ‘trend’ of many ultra-fast fashion retailers moving their production 

facilities near their main location, relying more on local manufacturing (near or on-
shoring production) and the effects on supply chain by having this focus on producing 
clothes on an on-demand basis with average production lead time from a few days to 
four weeks. How is this happening?  
 

D) Explore if this responsive supply chain is more sustainable than what most fast fashion 
companies are doing, since companies are not overproducing items, therefore, less 
waste of raw materials, and with on-shoring production, more jobs will be created in 
industrialized and developed countries. 

 
E) How these ultra-fast fashion retailers are able offer cheap and trendy clothes? How do 

they have no excess inventory or a minimum reasonable inventory (MRI)? Also talk 
about their focus on offering their products via their vertically-integrated e-commerce 
platforms. 

 
F) Explore the importance of data reliance and usage of these retailers to receive market 

feedback and to identify emerging and popular trends from social media platforms used 
by consumers. How is technology facilitating the structural aspects of supply chain 
management to deliver to the consumers at a faster pace? 

 
[Here is the transition from a supply chain management perspective to a consumer-based 
perspective]. 

 
II) Consumer Perspective 
 

A) Consumer’s desire for what is new and trending 
Explore why consumers are shopping with more frequency. Why buying something today 
and another thing tomorrow? Are they interested just in the products or they feel like they 
are being heard and are part of the creation process of these products? 
 
[Check if these consumers are somehow “forcing” these brands to produce more or if they 
feel like these brands are overproducing and therefore they feel the need to buy more and 
keep up with the trend]. 

 
B) Consumers setting trends / following influencers and trendsetters 
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Explore if fashion consumers believe that they are trendsetters or if they follow specific 
influencers. Understand if consumers believe that these influencers are becoming more 
engaged with these fast and ultra-fast fashion retailers in the creative process of the fashion 
products. 
 
C) Social media platforms 
Touch base on how social media platforms might play an important role for consumers to 
express themselves and communicate their tastes and preferences in regards to fashion. How 
are this information generated and used by fashion retailers? 

 
4. Interviewee Profile  
 
Name and Occupation 
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Appendix E – Power Point Presentation 
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